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WELCOME

Dr. John Shears
Chairman of FoSPRI
 
Dear Friends,

I hope you and your families and friends are all well and staying safe.

The last several weeks have been hard and di!cult for all of us and
our loved ones as we do our best to deal with the COVID-19 lockdown.
The latest news in the UK indicates we are now over the worst of the
crisis and can begin to see much better and brighter times ahead. 

It’s in that spirit that we have produced this Polar E-Bytes to keep you
all informed about what the Friends, and wider SPRI, are doing now
and what we are planning for the future. This edition has lots of great
links and ideas for ways for you to stay connected to SPRI and each
other, keep cheerful and be inspired under lockdown. Sadly, at the
time of writing, SPRI, including the Polar Museum, Library and
Archives, still remain closed and consequently, all the events that the
Friends had planned over the next six months to celebrate the
centenary have had to be cancelled. We will keep you informed as and
when things change, but whatever we do our top priority will be to
ensure the health and safety of the Friends. One event that we plan
not to cancel is the Friend’s Annual General Meeting scheduled for
November. We had hoped to run this event as part of a joint meeting
with the South Georgia Association, but have decided to move
that particular joint venture to 2021 to ensure we can make the most
of it. The AGM itself will still take place on Saturday 7 November,
although this might be a zoom virtual meeting depending on the social
distancing restrictions in place at that time.

Friends Centenary Fundraising
But it is not all bad news. I’m delighted to be able to tell you all our
fundraising for the SPRI Centenary Campaign continues and has
now reached over £100,000 thanks to a marvellous donation of
£5000 from the Trans-globe Expedition Trust. Also, a big thank you
to the Friends who have bought SPRI Centenary First Day Covers.
There are still some covers left and it’s not too late to buy one. They
cost £30 each. If you would like one then please contact the Friends
by e-mail (friends@spri.cam.avc.uk).

While we’ve been in lockdown, I’ve been taking the opportunity to read Charles Laseron’s 1947 book
“South with Mawson”. It is a vivid account of the Australasian Antarctic Expedition 1911-1914 led by
Douglas Mawson on which Laseron was a young biologist, aged 24. In the book, he describes life with
the seventeen other men on the expedition and all living together in a small wooden hut, just
twenty-four feet square, for over a year at Cape Denison, on the shores of Commonwealth Bay in
East Antarctica. For the vast majority of that time the men were con"ned inside because of the
continual hurricane-force winds, constant blizzards and freezing temperatures outside. The highest
wind speed recorded was 95 mph on 6 July 1913. But despite their life indoors, Laseron writes the
men lived in harmony and “there was not one serious quarrel”. They passed the time doing all sorts
of things, including reading, writing, singing, playing cards, making jokes, listening to the
gramophone, celebrating birthdays and Mid-Winter’s Day, and even staging a grand opera! Since the
strength of the wind was always a source of discussion and speculation, they ran a sweepstake on
the average wind speed recorded each month using squares of chocolate as currency! I was struck
when reading the book by how much Laseron had enjoyed his time living inside the hut, despite the
hardships and that the experience had had a profound e#ect on his later life. You can read more
about how the early Antarctic explorers coped with di!cult situations, and the lessons we can learn
from them today, in an article by Brad Borken and David Hirzel inside this newsletter.

The men inside the hut at Cape Denison. Photograph taken by Frank Hurley: ‘A winter evening
at the hut’ (1911). National Library of Australia, http://nla.gov.au/nla.obj-136188901

Also in the newsletter, you’ll see an excellent article from Celene Pickard describing the adventures
of the Friends on the recent Ross Sea Voyage, which was "rst published in the Sunday Times on 12
April. Reading the article prompted me to look through my many hundreds of photographs from the
trip, and I found this one of me looking very cold standing on the bow of the M/V Ortelius as we
headed across McMurdo Sound to the Dry Valleys of Victoria Land on 29 February. The weather
wasn’t quite as bad as Cape Denison, but it was still blowing gusts of 40 mph with an air temperature
of -11 deg C, and the sea was freezing in front of our eyes! 

On the bow of the M/V Ortelius heading across McMurdo Sound to the Dry Valleys of Victoria
Land - 29 February 2020 (Photo: John Shears)

Friends United - Left to right: Dr John Shears, Chairman of the FoSPRI, Professor Julian
Dowdeswell, Director of SPRI, Ian Rushby, Chairman of the UKAHT and Celene Pickard,

Executive Secretary of the FoSPRI

With the Ross Sea Voyage completed successfully, we are now busy planning our next trip for 2021.
Please stay posted for further information about this upcoming Friends adventure!

Finally, I hope that it will not be too long now before the COVID-19 restrictions are lifted and life
begins to get back to normal. The header image on this edition of Polar E-Bytes features the
wonderful painting “King Colony” by Darren Rees, who was the Friends 2015/16 Antarctic Artist in
Residence. These King penguins (and their $agrant disregard for social distancing!) are a reminder
that our isolation in lockdown will not last forever, and we can look forward to the day when the
Friends will be able to see each other and gather as a close and tight-knit group once again.

Best wishes,
John

NEWS FROM THE INSTITUTE

Prof. Julian Dowdeswell
Director of SPRI
 
I, and my companions on the Friends’ Centenary Voyage to the Ross
Sea, returned from an excellent month in Antarctica to a changed
world. Our journey back from South America was eventful and
prolonged, including a six-day search for a port that would allow
Ortelius (although virus-free) to dock. Eventually, we $ew out of
Montevideo in Uruguay and into a deserted Terminal 4 at Heathrow
Airport. 

The Institute, our Museum, and the wider University of Cambridge
have been in lockdown since late March and our research and
teaching are taking place virtually using software that allows group
meetings and discussions. Sta# and students of the SPRI are working
from home and much e#ort was put into establishing appropriate
computing facilities to this end. Needless to say, some of our
fundraising events have been postponed, but we are still making
progress. Two new major donations to our endowment funds for
"eldwork and studentships have boosted the Centenary Campaign by
over £300,000, and this does not include the £65,000 raised by the
Friends’ Ross Sea Voyage. So, there is some good news, although we
do not yet know when the Polar Museum and the wider Institute will
start to reopen – this is likely to be a carefully staged process as we all
try to remain healthy and stem the spread of the coronavirus.

Captain Scott’s hut at Cape Evans in McMurdo Sound photographed from Ortelius during the
Friends of SPRI Centenary Voyage to the Ross Sea (Photo: JAD)

BUILDING RESILIENCE IN
THE COVID-ERA

5 Lessons from the early Antarctic Explorers 
By Brad Borkan and David Hirzel

The early Antarctic expeditions, led by Captain Scott, Ernest Shackleton, Douglas Mawson and Roald
Amundsen, thrived in the most di!cult situations.  The explorers faced many risks and hardships,
including scurvy, frostbite, snow-blindness, falling through a “snow lid” into a crevasse, starvation,
blizzards, and other hazards. There were no certainties.  They had no communication with the
outside world. 

Why is this important to us today?

By studying these 1900’s explorers, we can glean guidance for coping with our 2020 version of the
unknown – as the world is now in the throes of the global coronavirus pandemic.

Here are "ve lessons we can apply right now from the ways they dealt with their environmental and
personal stresses on a daily basis.

1. Who’s on your team?

Everything done on the expeditions was done in teams.  Facing a crisis by being
part of a team saved many Antarctic explorers’ lives.  

Teamwork is as essential to us today in our world, as it was to them in theirs. Resiliency is gained
when thinking of yourself as a valued team member – whether it’s a team of family, friends or work
colleagues. 

Map which teams you are on, even if they are geographically diverse and only communicating by
Whatsapp or Zoom. Try to join or build more.  Like the early explorers, gain strength from knowing
that you are essential to the teams you are on.

Group of all the shore party (except Clissold, laid up and Ponting, photographing). Taken
outside the hut, October 1911

Ponting, Herbert (1870-1935) ©Scott Polar Research Institute, University of Cambridge
Expedition: British Antarctic Expedition 1910-13 

2. Reset your goals

On Shackleton’s 1907 Nimrod expedition, he and three others tried to trek to the
South Pole.  They got close to their destination however, with 103 miles to go,
they were desperately running out of food.  If they were to live they’d need to
turn around that day and start the 700-mile walk back to base camp.  It was a

disappointing end to what could have been a glorious victory – being the "rst to
the South Pole.

There seemed to be only two choices:  to continue on and reach it and likely perish on the way back,
or turn back early and hope their food supply held. But Shackleton proposed a third alternative—
leave their tent, sleeping bags and all their supplies behind and walk south as far as they could in
one day.  They’d plant a $ag, trek back to their camp and the next day, start for home.  

They planted the $ag at 97 miles from the South Pole.  Why was this important? Because Shackleton
reasoned that getting to within 100 miles of the South Pole would give them a milestone they could
be proud of.  

A good strategy when your goal has to change is “Plant a $ag” on your old goal, and identify a new
one. The new goal may not be as grand, but still vitally important, such as simply surviving a self-
isolation period.  In explaining his decision to his wife, Shackleton wrote, “I thought you would rather
have a live donkey than a dead lion.”

3. Focus on the present

Shackleton’s Endurance expedition (1914-1917) had a goal to be "rst to walk
across the continent of Antarctica.  The trek never got underway.  The ship got
crushed in the sea ice and sank.  Their situation was hopeless.  Twenty-eight

men were stranded on the ice. No one would rescue them.  Eight hundred miles
of the roughest seas in the world separated them from civilization.

Shackleton brought his men together and calmly told them they were all going to make it home.  He
successfully focused the men on the new mission, forcing them not to dwell on the bad luck or bad
decisions that led to the disaster.  In the bitter cold of Antarctica, they couldn’t waste energy on
“what-if.”  They had to deal with the present situation.  

Let’s leave whatever brought the world to its current stage to be discussed by historians, years from
now.  For now, we all need to focus on where we are today to "nd the inner resolve to face whatever
happens next. Early Antarctic explorers had to keep their imaginations in check. Every time you
envision a bad outcome use the same energy to think of a positive outcome. Think only of how you
move forward from where you are right now.

4. Keep your spirits up

It wasn’t all gloom and doom on the early Antarctic expeditions.  They kept
diaries, made up poems, listened to music, read books, told stories.  Amundsen’s
Norwegian Antarctic expedition brought a sauna.  Shackleton’s brought specially

blended whiskey.

All in all, they developed coping mechanisms enabling them to focus not on the dangers and risks,
limited food supplies, blizzard conditions, but on the work at hand.

If the early Antarctic explorers could maintain their calm when facing near-constant risk, then with all
of our modern conveniences we can too.

Herbert Ponting lecturing on Japan using lantern slides, October 1911
©Scott Polar Research Institute, University of Cambridge Expedition: British Antarctic

Expedition 1910-13 

5. Never, ever give up trying

Antarctica was a challenging place in the early 1900’s.  The cold, coupled with
blizzards, treacherous landscape, scurvy and other risks had to be dealt with

while pursuing science, discovery and exploration.

But, there was one thing that stood out across the expeditions led by Scott, Shackleton, Amundsen
and Mawson.  They never gave up. Mawson fell into a crevasse when he was on his own. He never
gave up trying to get out.  Shackleton’s ship was crushed in the ice, stranding twenty-eight men, but
he never gave up trying to get his men to safety.  Amundsen’s too-early start for the South Pole
encountered terribly cold weather; some of his team barely surviving their hasty retreat back to
base. By regrouping, and waiting, they achieved their goal of being "rst to the South Pole.

We have no idea what the future holds.  Using some guidelines from how the early Antarctic
explorers dealt with uncertainty, risk and danger can help us cope with whatever happens next.

 

Brad Borkan and David Hirzel are co-authors of When Your Life Depends on It: Extreme Decision Making Lessons from the

Antarctic.  The book is about the life-a!rming decisions made by the early Antarctic explorers and looks at what we can

learn from their situations to help us make better decisions in our modern lives. Brad is also the newest member of the

Friends Committee.

www.extreme-decisions.com

Further immerse yourself in the lives and survival strategies of our famous polar explorers and
delve into the online archives of the Scott Polar Research Institute. Visit the Museum Catalogue

Online, the Shackleton Online Catalogue and while away the hours exploring the fabulous Picture
Library. And, for those wishing to take it one step further, why not create a cocktail for the

brave using Shackleton's specially blended malt scotch whiskey, which has been recreated and
named in his honour!

Please click on the link below to download your digital copy of the 2019 SPRI Review. Hard copies will
be posted out to Friends with the next paper issue of Polar Bytes, which will hopefully be the Autumn
edition. If you DO NOT wish to receive a hard copy, please email friends@spri.cam.ac.uk to let us
know.

Passing the (South Polar) Time
"Captain Scott led two expeditions to the Antarctic: on the ship Discovery in 1901–4 and
the Terra Nova in 1910–13. He and his men waited out the long months of winter darkness
carrying out scienti"c research and then used the brief summers to explore the uncharted
continent. To entertain themselves during those interminable winters, expedition members
created a magazine – the South Polar Times. Typed up and illustrated with expedition
members’ own text, paintings, sketches and photographs, each issue was read aloud to all
hands.

Published in partnership with the Royal Geographical Society, the British Library and the Scott
Polar Research Institute, the Folio edition of The South Polar Times, shown above, is the
complete facsimile of all 12 original issues of Captain Scott’s expedition magazine.

The magazines contain a mixture of the ‘grave and gay’; serious reports on the weather or
fauna interspersed with cartoons, songs and articles that gently poke fun at team members.
The material provides an unsurpassed sense of the expedition community, which included
personalities such as Scott, Shackleton, Wilson and Cherry-Garrard, as well as scientists and
ordinary seamen – all inspired to travel to Antarctica and risk their lives. The magazines
convey an unsurpassed sense of the men’s camaraderie, patriotic vision and stoicism."

If the retail price of £105 makes your eyes water, or you are lucky enough to already own a
copy, then perhaps taking inspiration from it and creating your own "Covid Times" magazine
with members of your household, would be a creative and enjoyable way to pass the time? If
so, we would love to see your creative exploits! Please email them to
friends@spri.cam.ac.uk or tweet them to @FoSPRI with he hashtag #SPRIsolation

The Folio Society edition of The South Polar Times costs £105 and is available to buy online.

TOUR THE POLAR MUSEUM AT HOME

Are you su#ering from Museum withdrawal under lockdown? Luckily for you, just before The Polar
Museum was forced to close its doors, the museum team "lmed a series of mini-tours, which you
can view and enjoy at home. Join Alex Partridge, Mia Surridge and Henrietta Hammant for a taster of
the stories and objects in the collection in their 'Virtual Museum Tour' Showcase. The Museum
uses Vimeo to host these videos online, but you do not need to join or pay anything to enjoy them.
Simply click on the links below. Subjects covered include:

Introduction to our Arctic collections
Introduction to our Sir Ernest Shackleton collection
Introduction to the Memorial Hall
Co-curation and our #ThinIceExhibition
Introduction to our Captain Scott collection

Other Polar Museum showcases available to view include 'Shackleton Online' and 'Objects From
Antarctica'. There is sure to be something to inform and entertain you, so do go and explore.
 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

Unfortunately, because of the COVID-19 restrictions, we have had to postpone all the events
we had been planning to celebrate the SPRI centenary over the next few months, including the
naming of the GWR train "Robert Falcon Scott" in London that was scheduled for 21 April and
the Friends Summer Event on 27 June 2020. I very much hope that we might be able to
reschedule these events as soon as we are able to do so. Planning for future Friends events
during 2020, such as the "Book Den" and Polar Library event scheduled at SPRI for 19
September and the Polar Tribute Lecture to Frank Debenham in the Chemistry Lecture
Theatre next to SPRI on 14 October, are all currently on hold. We hope to be in touch with
better news over the coming months, so please do keep an eye out for future emails from the
Friends.

A NOTE FROM OUR EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

Celene Pickard
Executive Secretary of The Friends

Dear Friends,

We look forward to happier times when we can resume our
programme of exciting events, but in the meantime enjoy the
sunshine and stay well and safe.

NEW FRIENDS - A very warm welcome is extended to all new members.
MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS - If you have recently received a renewal
letter from me, please do remember to renew as soon as possible.
Thank you for your continued support. 

Best wishes,
Celene

FRIENDS VOYAGE 2021
Details coming soon!

FURTHER READING

CATCH UP
Did you miss BBC Science Correspondent, Jonathan Amos' recent article "Will anyone ever "nd
Shackleton's lost ship?" published on the BBC website on 22 April? 

In 2019, the Weddell Sea Expedition got the closest anyone has ever come. The expedition
managed to reach the sinking location of the Endurance and launched an Autonomous
Underwater Vehicle (AUV) to survey the ocean $oor. But hopes were dashed when
communication was lost with the AUV and ice conditions worsened forcing the team to leave
the area. SPRI was well represented on the expedition team, including FoSPRI Chairman Dr
John Shears who was the Expedition Leader, and SPRI Director Professor Julian Dowdeswell
who was the Chief Scientist. Professor Dowdeswell says that any future e#orts to "nd the
wreck will also be "add-ons" to broader scienti"c expeditions to the region and that it will be a
"balance between exploration and science". 

The BBC article was prompted by the release of a new research paper by Professor
Dowdeswell and colleagues on "Sea-$oor and sea-ice conditions in the western Weddell Sea,
Antarctica, around the wreck of Sir Ernest Shackleton's Endurance", which was published in
April in the journal Antarctic Science. 
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April in the journal Antarctic Science. 

As well as an ambitious research programme, the Weddell Sea Expedition, working in
partnership with the Royal Geographical Society, also produced a range of educational
resources to inspire young people about the science and technology behind the expedition, as
well as the protection of Antarctica. These resources are suitable for both primary and
secondary school students and are free to access for anyone homeschooling
(visit www.rgs.org/wse). In April the resources won a Highly Commended Award from the 2020
Geographical Association (GA) Publishers’ Awards.

The Weddell Sea Expedition team at the sinking location of the Endurance, which was reached
by the S.A. Agulhas II on 10 February 2019

EXPLORE

Letters From the Ends of the Earth is a
project created by Jeni Stembridge that
aims to bring the polar regions to life
through real stories, inspiring visuals,
and helpful resources.

"Even though these icy zones are some
of the most remote on the planet, I see a
lot of people... from all over the world,
who come to the poles for very di#erent
reasons and whose expectations and
motivations all stem from their own
personal circumstance. I watch them
leave in awe, their hearts and minds
transformed. By encouraging people to
tell their stories, I hope to honour those
transformations as well as raise
awareness for the protection and
conservation of our poles."

REVISIT

You may remember last year's Spring
edition of Polar Bytes featured the
wonderful animations of ex-Disney artist
and illustrator Sarah Airriess, who gave
up an award-winning Hollywood career
to move to Cambridge and start work on
a graphic novel adaptation of "The
Worst Journey In the World".

Sarah recently travelled to Scott's Hut,
where she met Justin Rowlatt, the BBC's
Chief Environment Correspondent. If
you missed their meeting, catch up with
it here.

 

MAKE
Sew Your Own Narwhal - This Polar Museum 'Boredom Buster' project was originally intended
for children homeschooling, but we think there may well be a few Friends out there keen to
have a go too! For instructions, visit https://www.spri.cam.ac.uk/museum/resources/ or click
on the image above.

"The narwhal is a relative of the beluga whale. Both types of whale are medium-sized and live
in Arctic waters all year round.

Narwhals are sometimes called the unicorns of the sea because of their large, spiralled tusks.
The tusk is actually an overgrown, elongated canine tooth that is highly sensitive. Most males
grow a tusk and some females do too. Some male narwhals have two tusks, whilst some
females have no tusk at all. These spiralled tusks can grow up to around 3m long and weigh
up to 10kg. Researchers are still trying to "nd out exactly what the tusk is used for.

In the past, the spiralled tusk was highly prized. It is said that Queen Elizabeth I paid £10,000
for a narwhal or sea-unicorn tusk and commanded that it be kept locked up with the crown
jewels."

LISTEN

"In 1915, as the ship Endurance was sinking through the Antarctic pack-ice, explorer Ernest
Shackleton risked drowning to rescue a musical instrument, saying, 'We must have that banjo.
It's vital mental medicine.' When Shackleton left his men to "nd help, he left behind Leonard
Hussey, a meteorologist and banjo player, who was one of the 22 men on Elephant Island
awaiting an uncertain rescue. Those left behind maintained morale with a weekly concert
where Leonard would compose songs and play the banjo, while the men sang. Nearly 100
years later, Antarctic kayak guide, Solan Jensen, performed for TEDxAntarcticPeninsula in a
performance symbolic of what the men left behind experienced as they awaited their fate.
Solan performed at TEDxAntarcticPeninsula, a solar-powered event."
 

 

Our thanks to Argos
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and Polar E-Bytes possible
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